1



# PLANNING AND REGULATION COMMITTEE 5 FEBRUARY 2018

# PRESENT: COUNCILLOR I G FLEETWOOD (CHAIRMAN)

Councillors T R Ashton (Vice-Chairman), Mrs A M Austin, D Brailsford, L A Cawrey, Mrs J E Killey, S R Kirk, N H Pepper, R P H Reid, S P Roe, P A Skinner and M J Storer

Councillors: C L Strange and A H Turner MBE JP attended the meeting as observers

Officers in attendance:-

Steve Blagg (Democratic Services Officer), Jeanne Gibson (Programme Leader: Minor Works and Traffic), Andy Gutherson (County Commissioner for Economy and Place), Paul Little (Highway Asset Manager), Neil McBride (Planning Manager) and Martha Rees (Solicitor)

## 39 <u>APOLOGIES/REPLACEMENT MEMBERS</u>

Apologies for absence received from Councillors H Spratt and Mrs M J Overton MBE.

The Chief Executive reported that under the Local Government (Committee and Political Groups) Regulations 1990, he had appointed Councillor Mrs A Austin to the Committee, place of Councillor Mrs A M Newton, for this meeting only.

### 40 DECLARATIONS OF MEMBERS' INTERESTS

No declarations of interests were made at this stage of the meeting.

### 41 <u>MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING OF THE PLANNING AND</u> <u>REGULATION COMMITTEE HELD ON 4 DECEMBER 2017</u>

# RESOLVED

That the minutes of the previous meeting held on 4 December 2017, be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

#### 2 PLANNING AND REGULATION COMMITTEE 5 FEBRUARY 2018

## 42 TRAFFIC ITEMS

#### 43 <u>WRAGBY ROAD/BUNKERS HILL, LINCOLN - PROPOSED TRAFFIC</u> <u>REGULATION ORDERS AND NEW PEDESTRIAN CROSSING</u> <u>FACILITIES</u>

The Committee received a report in connection with objections received to a new waiting restriction proposed at Wragby Road, Lincoln, as part of the forthcoming highway improvement programmed for Wragby Road and Bunkers Hill, Lincoln.

The report outlined the proposals and the comments of officers on the objections received.

The Committee welcomed the proposals in particular the filter lanes which would help the flow of traffic and in the long run would be of benefit when the Lincoln Eastern Bypass was built.

On a motion by Councillor D Brailsford, seconded by Councillor L A Cawrey, it was -

RESOLVED (11 votes for and 0 votes against)

That the objections be overruled and the Order be confirmed as amended following the consultation stage.

- 44 <u>COUNTY MATTER APPLICATIONS</u>
- 45 <u>FOR THE USE OF AN EXISTING BUILDING AND LAND AS AN END OF</u> <u>LIFE VEHICLE AND SCRAP PROCESSING FACILITY AT WESTVILLE</u> <u>FARM, NORTHLANDS ROAD, WESTVILLE - T BENNETT -</u> S/054/01864/17

Since the despatch of the report officers reported that the applicant having had sight of the report had requested that his application should be withdrawn.

46 <u>TO VARY CONDITION 7 OF PLANNING PERMISSION N75/0625/17 AT</u> <u>MUSHROOM FARM, BOUNDARY LANE, SOUTH HYKEHAM - GBM</u> <u>WASTE MANAGEMENT - 17/1809/CCC</u>

Since the despatch of the report the following responses to consultation had been received as follows:-

Dr Caroline Johnson MP – forwarded comments and concerns from local residents regarding the application as follows:-

- has been and continues to be concerned about the site and Council's decision making process;
- residents remain concerned about Council's consistency in consideration of previous application and the conditions previously felt necessary to impose; and

• questions the reasons for the need to remove the condition and questions what has changed over recent months to justify the relaxation of this condition.

Officers stated that the main concern of residents was about the length of time the proposed lights would remain on and this was no longer an issue as the lights would only respond to motion. The Committee's attention was drawn to photographs of light spillage and officers confirmed that the new lighting was required for health and safety purposes during the winter months.

On a motion by Councillor L A Cawrey, seconded by Councillor N H Pepper, it was -

#### RESOLVED (unanimous)

That planning permission be granted subject to the conditions detailed in the report.

#### 47 <u>COUNTY COUNCIL APPLICATIONS</u>

48 <u>CONSTRUCTION OF A 60M DIAMETER ROUNDABOUT ALONG WITH</u> ASSOCIATED REALIGNMENT AND IMPROVEMENT WORKS TO THE EXISTING A46 DUNHOLME/ WELTON JUNCTION INCLUDING NEW LANDSCAPING, DRAINAGE AND LIGHTING PROPOSALS AND THE STOPPING UP OF PART OF LINCOLN ROAD AND DIVERSION OF A PUBLIC RIGHT OF WAY - LAND AT THE JUNCTION OF THE A46 AND LINCOLN ROAD, DUNHOLME - 137007

(Note: Councillor I G Fleetwood requested that a note should be made in the minutes that he was the Chairman of the Planning Committee at West Lindsey District Council and he was aware of the S.106 Agreements).

Matt Fairweather, representing the applicant, commented as follows:-

- The Council sought planning permission for a number of reasons including the need to improve safety; to reduce congestion and to improve the junction because of future housing growth in Dunholme and Welton and its impact on increased traffic.
- There was a need to improve the accident record at this junction which showed that there had been 30 injury accidents recorded by the Lincolnshire Road Safety Partnership and 400 unrecorded accidents (many of these recorded by CCTV at the garage located near the junction) at this junction in recent years.
- It was proposed to improve visibility on the approach to the junction particularly from the east to meet Department of Transport standards.
- The proposed improvements to the junction took account of future economic growth for the next fifteen years which was the maximum length of time that could be planned for as demanded by the Department of Transport.

#### 4 PLANNING AND REGULATION COMMITTEE 5 FEBRUARY 2018

Comments by the Committee included:-

- Was it proposed to install signage warning motorists about the roundabout particularly on the approach from Grimsby as one of the issues was motorists currently approaching this junction too fast? Officers stated that it was proposed to install signage at the correct distance to warn motorists of the roundabout.
- Owing to the increase in traffic at this junction due to new developments was the Council able to get a S.106 Agreement from developers to make a contribution to the cost of the roundabout? Officers stated that S.106 Agreements and the National Product Investment Fund would substantially fund the project.
- Who would be responsible for the riparian drainage associated with the scheme? Officers stated that the Internal Drainage Board was responsible for ensuring that the landowner kept the riparian drain clear.

On a motion by Councillor I G Fleetwood, seconded by Councillor L A Cawrey, it was -

RESOLVED (unanimous)

That planning permission be granted subject to the conditions detailed in the report.

The meeting closed at 11.10 am